
Interview with Dr. Robert Jeffries, 9 December 1986 

Allen: This is the 9th of December and I'm talking with Robert 
Jeffries. 

Jeffries: I first came in contact with the university when Jim 
Halsey showed up in my off ice in Danbury where I was President of 
(?) Electronics Company. I had never met Jim, I knew virtually 
nothing about the university, but we were a high tech company. 
we had about 30 engineers doing research and development at the 
time, and so I knew that we would have to have access to graduate 
education, if for no other reason than to be able to attract 
other young engineers, and so I was very interested in his idea 
which, as he expressed it, was to establish a center in Danbury 
where the University would offer graduate education in Engineer-
ing and Business, and I volunteered to get the industrial leaders 
of Danbury together for a meeting to discuss it. 

we subsequently got a meeting together and I would guess we had 
maybe a dozen of the presidents or vice presidents of those com-
panies which were interested, because I had previously polled 
them and Jim Halsey came up, Will Berggren came up, Eaton Read 
came up, and I think there was someone from the Development 
Office, whom I don't remember now, but anyway we had a good, long 
meeting and everything was on track as far as we knew. And to 
make a long story short, nothing happened. And I got curious so 
I came down, and I found that apparently, at that time they were 
right in the middle and had apparently just resolved this hassle 
between Littlefield and Halsey and Halsey had been made the out-
side man and he was aggressively going around to the local com-
munities trying to do this thing, but apparently he had no sup-
port back on the campus. They were going through the motions and 
they really never had any intentions. 

This made me mad. First, I wanted the service and second, I felt 
I'd been used and third, I guess, I felt sorry for Jim. I 
thought Jim was making a sincere effort and doing what he should 
do, and so anyway, I got to know Jim a little better and I 
snooped around and got to know Will Berggren a little better, and 
together somehow, and I don't know who was primarily responsible 
although I suspect it was Jim, I was invited to go on the Board. 
I got on the Board and I found that there was a clique, and I'll 
call it that, of machine tool manufacturers and Bodine, plus Ike 
Schine, plus 

Allen: Marsilius 

Jeffries: Well, Marsilius from machine tool was in addition to 
the machine tool group there was Ike Schine and Bill Hope. And 
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before I was officially nominated to be on the Board, I ap-
parently had to pass muster with this group so I was, had a com-
mand performance at the Algonquin Club, the old building, 
downtown, and Henry Littlefield and these others grilled me. 
Well I had a suspicion. Jim was not present. I had a suspicion 
that this cleavage was pretty deep, so it was very interesting to 
me that the kinds of questions that were put to me had absolutely 
nothing to do with establishing a Danbury branch or extending the 
university off the campus. Nothing to do with Business Ad-
ministration or Engineering, the only two areas I felt I knew 
anything about. 

If I were to interpret it at this point, it was, was I Jim's man 
or not. And the substance of my answers was to the effect that 
I'm nobody's man. If the University can serve the region, I'll 
be glad to donate some time and effort to helping it and I need 
it and I was fairly influential, in the sense that I knew all of 
the industrial heads in Danbury, cordially, and thought that I 
had some influence with them. so anyway I was put on the Board. 
The cleavage then was completely apparent, and I came to recog-
nize the strengths of Halsey, and the strengths of Littlefield 
and the weaknesses of both of them, but I was content to stay out 
of that, in so far as it was possible, and I tried to work with 
Will Berggren. 

Among the kinds of things that I did or tried to do for Will, 
they were lacking in accreditation in some of the curricula. I 
think they had one accreditation in Engineering at the time, 
Mechanical. They were debating this question of whether they 
should continue Manufacturing Engineering which was the pet of 
the machine tool industry. There was the recognition that they 
had to interact with industry, but they had nobody on the faculty 
who really was of the personality and of the drive and the energy 
level, to go out and make contacts and do something about it. 
And Will, himself, while he had a great pedigree, just wasn't 
that type. He didn't, one of the few times that I took him to 
lunch with other industrial people from industry, he didn't come 
off well. So I arranged for the fellow who was head of the 
Electrical Engineering at Johns Hopkins, whom I knew very well 
and who was the Chairman of the Middle Atlantic Colleges or 
whatever the hell the association is, group, who puts together 
the teams that goes and accredits. He was overall chairman of 
the accreditation process and, since he was a personal friend, I 
got him to come up here, and he stayed with us at our home, to 
spend a couple of days on the campus talking primarily with Will. 
He was an Engineer, my friend, and with anyone else who wanted to 
talk with him, about what it would take to be active in Engineer-
ing over the next decade. What kind of industry relations Hop-
kins had, cause they had a large sponsored contract program. 
They had internships, they had visiting professors, they had a 
real fully developed program with industry. 
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So he came up and gave them the pitch and told them about what 
prices were, going prices for good people, faculty people at the 
time and work loads and laboratory requirements, and support for 
the library and this sort of thing. Well, I guess it either 
shocked them, or Will chose to sit on it and never told the Board 
or something. Anyway, it never got through to the Board, as far 
as I know, and the next thing that happened, they hired, what's 
this young, he was young at the time, head of Electrical En-
gineering 

Allen: Strand. 

Jeffries: Strand. Alright, he had a degree, but that's all. He 
had no experience, and you could sit with him in two minutes and 
know that he wasn't going to go out and do anything with 
industry. And Eaton Read was a complete dud in dealing with 
industry. He was an acadamician, and if they wanted to talk 
business, he wanted to talk marketing, and if they wanted to talk 
marketing, he would talk accounting, he shifted. So nothing 
happened. If anything, the Engineering situation got worse. I 
tended to focus on the Engineering situation, but on the Board 
they put me, if I remember correctly, on something that was akin 
to the development committee. 

Allen: The Planning Committee. 

Jeffries; Well, I eventually became chairman of the Planning 
Committee, but I was something before that. And the whole idea 
was raising money. I forget what they called it at that time. I 
don't think it was called the development, called Public Rela-
tions or Community Relations or something. 

But anyway, I looked at their fund raising efforts and it was un-
der Jim and my principal conclusion is, was at the time, they 
didn't know whether they were coming or going. Jim had a lot of 
ideas, but he just didn't organize and administer, so one of our 
major conclusions was we needed outside help. So we hired this 
guy, Stuhr? 

Allen: Stuhr. 

Jeffries: Bob Stuhr, and he met with us on several occasions and 
he was very diplomatic, and Jim tried to follow his advice but 
Jim hired the people, they created the slots of industrial coor-
dinator and community relations coordinator, but then he filled 
them with people whom my appraisal is, they were cast offs left 
overs, people he could hire for the price he could afford to pay, 
without regard for their ability to do it. So I was not very 
happy with that situation and I guess it is about that time I got 
on the Planning Committee and eventually, I don't know how long 
it took, maybe it was even immediate, I forget now, but anyway 
became Chairman. 
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And I wanted to cultivate a closeness with the people on the 
Board. I saw this machine tool group over here, which were dying 
out fortunately, in influenced, but there were some other people 
that I wanted, I felt had potential. Bern Dibner of course and 
Herb Cohen and Charlie Reed, was Reed there at that time? 

Allen: No, Reed was not on, he didn't come on until later. 

Jeffries: There was Bern Dibner and Arnold Bernhard, Charlie 
Kentnor and Ike Schine was there. Ike Schine came over and was 
more on what I felt was in our camp, but anyway, in order to try 
to stimulate the interaction among ourselves with a feeling of 
involvement, we started meeting at homes. So the Planning Com-
mittee cycled around and met at different people's homes. I had 
the first one at my home, and then we went to others, and we 
worked for over a year and a half very closely and we did a lot 
more in our own words than appeared on paper. Henry attended 
those things, kept quiet because I think he recognized this was 
another power base on the Board that he didn't have control over. 
Well, we got to a point where, and I guess I can see it emerged 
out of the group, that what we needed was to take a dramatic leap 
into the future. Just what we were doing, you couldn't get 
there, where we wanted to go from where we were, unless you did 
something dramatically different. And, oh Jim Halsey saw this. 
I'll give him full credit for that and somewhere just about that 
time, John Cox came into the picture. I don't know just what his 
title was at that point. 

Allen: He came on first as the Director of Alumni and then 
Director of Development. 

Jeffries: Well, anyway, out of that came a plan which said, we 
would try to get from our own Board members, I got a verbal com-
mitment from Bern Dibner for five million, Arnold Bernhard for 
five million, Bill Benton, he was the other one, five million. 
We anticipated, although Henry didn't disagree, but he didn't 
commit himself, for another five million from Dana and there was 
one other person. I think it was Magnus Wahlstrom that we 
thought we could get the commitment for. With that in hand, I 
went to the Ford Foundation, John Cox and I, went to the Ford 
Foundation and got them to agree. The pitch we made to them is 
we'll get 25 million in hand, you give us a matching 25 million 
and the university will commit itself to raising 25 million over 
the next 10 years, so we have a 75 million dollar nut. 

well, the Ford Foundation bought it, to the extent they said, 
well this sounds good. When you are ready to go, you get the 
commitments formalized, and get the Board action and everything 
requested of us (?) proposal, we'll look favorably upon it. The 
more we talked about it, the more Dibner, Bernhard and Benton in 
particular, felt that, well, if we're going to make this new 
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thrust, it had to be a thrust that was bigger than Bridgeport so 
we ought to change the name. And we kicked around things like 
the University of South Western Connecticut, The University of 
Southern New England, things of this kind, and they all seemed to 
like the idea. Somewhere within the next couple of weeks, Henry 
talked to, I called his Algonquin Club Board, and they didn't 
like it at all. And Henry came back and said that he wouldn't 
ask Mr. Dana for his five million, and the Board didn't like it. 
He didn't think the Executive Committee would approve of changing 
the name. Well, the thing fell apart. 

So then we said, we the planning Committee turned and said well, 
we've got to do something with the state. we've got to get money 
from some other source that we aren't tapping now. In the mean-
time I had been put on the Commission For Higher Education, and I 
got a bill, and I say I, because I drafted it, I spoke to it 
before the hearings up there, not on behalf of the University but 
on behalf of the Commission and I got the bill through that 
enabled the state to contract with private education. All this 
crap about Lee getting a new bill, the bill existed fifteen years 
ago, and it was funded for a million and a half dollars, and then 
we sat, and the whole thing was the state was to be responsive to 
proposals received from the private sector. we didn't get a 
single proposal. Not a single proposal! The bill was passed and 
I can remember sitting in the Student Center there in the Board 
Room, and I had to struggle, like pulling teeth, to get Henry 
Littlefield to place on the Agenda, and then to recommend to the 
Board that the University of Bridgeport prepare a proposal. He 
didn't want to do it. He didn; t want any state support. He 
wanted to remain completely independent. But finally we got the 
action, but then we never got a proposal. You know if you don't 
push the Deans, you don't get anything. Unfortunately, the Deans 
weren't of the caliber to pick up on their own initiative and do 
anything. So at the end of the first year the commission finally 
scrounged up a couple of little proposals. I think Albertus Mag-
nus agreed to teach a course in Latin, if anybody wanted to come 
from the public sector. Another one, Danbury, I guess it was, 
agreed to teach piano, anybody that wanted to come. This is the 
kind of crap (?) so the Commission was there with its face hang-
ing out, so the next year, the funding was cut to a half million 
from a million and a half. We got four proposals, I think. 
Still nothing from Bridgeport, we never did get a proposal to my 
knowledge, with my recollection, I should say, out of Bridgeport 
for anything. I had drafted a concept and got the Commission to 
recommend it of what we called a Designated Agency where an in-
stitution could be a Designated Agency of the state in its own 
geographical region or for state purposes, and I use as illustra-
tions a college of optometry or a college of mortuary science, so 
it could serve the entire state, and any private institution 
could draft a proposal and seek to become the Designated Agency 
for the state to do this. And we got the Commission to recommend 
it to the Legislature and the Legislature approved it in prin-
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cipal subject to receiving this specific proposal. we never got 
a specific proposal. I wanted Bridgeport, I pleaded with them to 
try become the Designated Agency for Engineering in this area. 
Well, we didn't have the leadership. By this time, Frank Fitchen 
was here, but no draft, nothing, and the whole thing died. Even-
tually they just didn't fund that program any longer. The law was 
never changed. That law was on the books, its on the books today 
as far as I know. 

So Henry in my opinion aside from all the good that he did, he 
missed the big opportunities. He missed the name change for 75 
million, he missed the opportunity for state affiliation back 
when it would have been easy. O.K. Lee came along somewhere 
about that time as Dean of Arts and Sciences, and pushed through 
ten, if I remember correctly, master degree programs. Pushed 
through in the sense that it got Board approval to establish 10 
of them. This was over Henry's mere prostrate postate, and Henry 
argued long and loud and with considerable merit, that we 
couldn't afford that many programs, and he cited statistics which 
I had to agree with, that it costs so much more for a graduate 
student and you have to have so much more library resource and 
everything, but on the other hand, its a case, I could see Henry 
holding the fort, keeping the budget, or you reach out for 
something. Well, I admit we were reaching out of fear, we failed 
and struck out, but I saw this as a reaching out, so I encouraged 
the idea and the rest of us on the Planning Committee encouraged 
the idea with the idea that each of these programs should be 
oriented to a need of the region and use that as excuse to go out 
and get money. I went to Dick Perkins, who was still living at 
the time, and I had known him for a good many years, with the 
idea if we established a graduate program in Physics, a Masters 
Degree Program, would you guarantee 10 students, put up scholar-
ship money for his own employees just to insure that the courses 
would have an adequate enrollment, whether the students enrolled 
or not, put up the money, give us the money for 10 scholarships. 
If your employees take them, fine, if not, let us take other 
employees in, and he liked the idea. And I was reasonably con-
vinced that I could go and find a half a dozen industries to do 
that in Physics and Engineering {?) Well, they didn't develop 
those programs in physics and Engineering. They offered them in 
some other areas. I don't what they were at this point. So where 
as I supported the concept as a way of leaping into the graduate 
and evening responsible evening work, servicable evening work, it 
never materialized for the benefit of the people that I was in 
contact with, and I don't know whether I was rotated off the 
Planning Committee or somehow but anyway, shortly thereafter I 
was no longer chairman of the Planning committee. {?) ask ques-
tions you might bring back other things but I don't, I jumped 
from there in my salient recollections to the hiring of Manning. 

I was the only one as far as I can recall who opposed the hiring 
of Manning. Manning had been, by title, Director of Planning. 
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Well, I know enough about organizations that generally, if you 
have someone who has been a line administrator, or manager and 
then you move him into a planning position, or call it corporate 
development or institutional development, anything you want, 
you're really pushing him aside, he hasn't cut the mustard, it's 
a shelf item. And I concluded this was so, and I talked with a 
few people out there at Colorado whom I had known, and they reaf-
firmed this, so I was quite vocal in my opposition, but I was 
alone. So I just stepped back. 

I came to know Manning very well and liked the man. He was a 
wonderful person, but you don't have to talk with him ten minutes 
and you knew he wasn't an administrator. He wasn't a manager. 
He didn't think in terms of motivating other people. He didn't 
think in terms or organizing work that someone else would do and 
following it, he thought in terms of what he could do, and he 
would have killed himself trying to do everything himself. Add 
to that the fact that he wasn't a high energy level person, he 
was an intellectual who sat and thought for 23 hours, and then 
maybe did something the other hour or put it off until the next 
day. so he was a procrastinator, but a wonderful person. I 
liked him, I could work with him but he got deeper and deeper and 
I don't know, someone else may tell you that he is the factor 
that broke the camel's back. 

We were preparing budgets, and time after time we had to defer 
action on approving a budget because we didn't have a budget. 
Finally we gave him a deadline. On this day, you've got to come 
in, the budget must be balanced, no matter what it will take you, 
you tell us what it will take, and the Board will assume the 
responsibility. Now this would send the Board way down into 
details, but it was out of desperation. And we met for lunch 
over in the Student Center, and he came in and he was still 3% 
out of balance. I forget the numbers but let's say the budget 
was 20 million dollars altogether cash flow, dormitories, food, 
everything. And his position was, well any one year we miss it 
by up to 5, 7 or 8 percent. so we're not justified in any 
greater precision than plus or minus 3%. Well the Board said we 
gave you instructions, we wanted a balanced budget, Sure we may 
miss it but we have to at least know it's possible whether they 
could do it. And they gave him another fifteen minutes and he 
just sat there. And we sat there in this dead silence. And 
finally Fred Silliman got up and said, "I'd like to talk to a 
couple of you", and I forget, he called me and Newman I guess it 
was, and Jack Field, and he said, " we can't stand this. I'm 
going to adjourn the meeting". And we all agreed that we just 
couldn't have a president who couldn't even on paper, come up 
with a balanced budget. So we adjourned. Fred went back to the 
office with him as far as I can remember, right then, and gave 
him the ax. The word I remember Manning ising, well the budget 
is just a straw man anyway, you don't really expect that's the 
real thing. The thing that got me, he sat there with no 
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response, no further defense, almost as though he were in a dif-
ferent world. But afterward and how do we operate then? well we 
had warren Carrier, who was Academic VP Or whatever title it was 
at that time, I think that's what it was, and Al Diem and, I 
believe John Cox was a Vice President at this time. 

Well, we decided, and I say we, it was Fred Silliman, Jack Field 
and Newman and myself. We decided, the Board made us a committee 
to be liaison and we discussed a lot of how we should do this, 
and if I could say with any modesty, they considered whether I 
would have a title of acting president or whatever and I said I 
didn't want any title and I didn't want to move into the 
president's office, so I said, let's have the committee be the 
responsible group, and I would be the liaison between the com-
mittee and the faculty or the administration, and I would stay 
upstairs where I was on the third floor, and that's why I have 
this tape. That's why I think it's kind of significant. The 
first meeting with the Vice Presidents and the council of Deans 
after that day, I addressed them and tried to define the role of 
this committee. Let's say I have not heard the tape but the pur-
pose of the meeting was for me to tell them there was such a com-
mittee and that I was their liaison, that the three vice presi-
dents were going to act in our name. The authority from the 
Board was transferred to the three vice presidents, and I would 
attempt to keep in contact with them, so that they had to come to 
the decision and if they couldn't arrive at a mutually agreeable 
decision, course of action or whatever it took, then they would 
refer back to the Board. I think I remember saying something to 
the effect that if we don't solve these problems, there isn't 
anybody sitting around this table today who's going to be here a 
year from now. But anyway, we were right in the middle of a 
labor problem, a severe labor problem. Just aggravated by 
uncertainty, aggravated by legitimate salary concerns, job 
security concerns. Totally frustrated. Henry Littlefield was a 
martinet, a complete autocrat. 

The faculty had a large role in selecting Manning. They had a 
very large role on the committee and they selected, they wanted 
an academician, they didn't want a business man. Well, they got 
their acadamician, but they were totally frustrated because their 
acadammician didn't fight for rthem, didn't do anything for them, 
although he did, in some of his last movements, just gave across 
the board raises. Rather than argue with anybody, he'd give them 
a raise. If they wanted a new title, give them a new title. So 
that those who were willing to speak up and fight, got what they 
wanted, and those who probably deserved it more and didn't go in 
and demand, didn't get anything. There was a horrible labor 
situation. 

Sue Atkinson came as president of the union, so when this an-
nouncement was made that I was the liaison representative and so 
forth, she came to me and we spent six to seven hours, I guess, 

8 



in my office, arguing what the situation was. I was adamant in 
that we had no cash. we could agree that they deserved more 
money, smaller hours and work loads and all of this, but I said, 
the money isn't there. There's only one way the money's going to 
be there and that's if we have the cooperation of the faculty to 
go out and help us raise the money among local industry, and go 
out on a recruiting program to get more students in and so forth. 
Well, it was her position, that's the administration's problem, 
not the faculty, they're paid to teach. So we argued and argued 
and we never did come to any satisfaction, but I'm convinced in 
my mind that she went back to the union and said, we've got to 
break the back of this thing. we' re not going to get anything 
reasoning with them. 

So it got acrimonious and I called, I was in very close contact 
with the liaison group from the board, Bert Daley (?) and we 
decided to break it up. we had a bank problem because we had 
borrowed money, Henry wanted this building as a monument to him-
self and he went ahead and pushed and had his building. And he 
borrowed the money to do it. He didn't have a capital fund 
program in place to raise the money to pay it off so the money 
was being paid off out of the operating budget and this was an 
unbearable burden on the operating budget. So we weren't paying 
the bank back. we couldn't pay the bank back. So we nominated 
old Fred Silliman to work with the bank. You' re to keep the 
banks off, the way I put it was, Fred you keep the banks off my 
back and the union, old Newman wanted wanted to get in there, oh 
he really was chomping, and on the other hand, I had Herb Cohen, 
who favored the union. Herb wanted to have open hearings and all 
this crap. I said Newman, you take care of the union. You keep 
the union off my back. 

And then we looked at the recruiting picture and there was dear 
old Don Kern, I think that was his name. A nice guy, but no, had 
never been encouraged to go out and do anything and I don't know 
whether he could, even if he had to. But anyway, he just wasn't 
up to what we needed, and Jack Field was presumably an marketing 
man, so I said Jack, you take care of the recruiting. so 
presumably, the banks were taken care of, the unions were taken 
care of, external recruiting was taken care of, all I had to 
worry about was the campus. Now between you and me, the others 
didn't do their jobs. Fred did, Fred kept the banks off our back 
and bouyed them up with assurances that we would survive and 
would be able to pay it off. Jack Field was nothing. Newman 
Marsilius was nothing but aggravating. Not consciously, but his 
approach. He'd go back and recite labor history and we hired a 
labor consultant, I forget the guy's name, somebody, Shea, some 
Irish name as I recall, but anyway as far as I was concerned, 
they both were busts and I didn't have time to fool with that be-
cause I had old warren carrier and Diem on my back. 

Al Diem, I liked him, but as far as I'm concerned, was totally 
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incompetent. Al came out of an industrial background, Al liked 
to go to lunch at the Algonquin Club, Al liked to be on a first 
name basis with the bank presidents in town. Al knew enough 
about accounting so that he could prepare returns and prepare a P 
and L and balance sheet but he wasn't a comptroller type. The 
university did not have a comptroller type, somebody who would 
go and sit with the department heads and understand their 
budgets, argue, reason, and when you've got a budget, sit on top 
of it and watch it, day by day, have anything over some number, I 
don't know, five thousand dollars, a hundred dollars, whatever 
you'd agree upon, go over his desk, because we were in a cash 
bind. There were times we didn't know if we were going to meet 
the payroll, cash wise, so he was a complete dud. He would pon-
tificate in these meetings with the Vice Presidents so they got 
to the point where they didn't want to go to meetings. 

warren Carrier, who was an unknown quantity to me but he made 
sense in what he said. we got together, I remember for one meet-
ing we had, we started meeting off the campus because the union 
was all over. Every time they could button hole anyone. we met 
down in Fred Silliman's board room with warren and our group, and 
we decided there were several things we had to do, tasteful or 
distasteful as they might be, which in essence meant that we had 
to raise the average teaching load. We found out, I got 
statistics, being on the commission as to what the average teach-
ing loads were in the state colleges. I said they are most 
comparable, never mind the university of Connecticut and we found 
we were running about sixty percent of their average student 
credit hour load. The explanation was they had larger classes. 
Freshman English, Freshman Psychology, etc., they had 150 people 
sitting in where we had 25 and 30. so in terms of contact hours, 
our faculty was loaded, but in terms of student credit hours, 
they were not loaded, so we just said, the only way we are going 
to solve this is that we've got to increase the work load. We've 
got to have fewer faculty or more students, and we don't seem to 
have an effective recruiting campaign so we've got to have fewer 
faculty and they've got to do more,work. I ran a computer run. 
Now, realize, Manning was still here. Manning cooperated fully. 
He would sit in the President's Office over there, with his Com-
puter Terminal. I gave him the task of developing a computer 
model of the campus with every component of expense and income in 
and he did. It was the best god damned computer model I think 
that has ever existed relative to college, and we could program, 
he could just type in what happened to student enrollment, was it 
up one percent or down one percent. If we increased the student 
credit hours by this margin, decrease it by that much. If we 
closed this building, could we reduce heat and 1 ight expense, 
what happens? Scheduling, can we increas the number of sections, 
decrease the number of sections? It was a beautiful model. 

I got Alan Pifer to make available to us, one man from his staff 
who had studied the financing of private colleges and he came up 

10 



and spent several days with us and went back and churned away 
with the date that they already had, came back, and the net 
result was we came up with a bunch of indices that said a private 
college, if I remember some of them, the private college cannot 
exist, continue to exist in an on going basis, if it requires 
more than 80% of its operating budget to be derived from tuition 
income • You have to have at least 20% coming from tuition, 
endowments, throw-offs, prrivate gifts, or what have you. 

It also said that you cannot survive, at that time, unless you 
had a faculty-student ratio of 12 to 1. Anything above that you 
were vulnerable, and if you got 17 to 1, you were heading for 
bankruptcy. So we came up with just some little things and we 
were way the hell out of line. we were up 21 to 1 at that, no we 
were down in student-faculty we were, I keep getting these things 
inverted, it should be the other way around. We were at 13 to 1 
and so we set the target at 17 to 1, that's the worst we would be 
and in terms of student tuition, we were 91% instead of 80%, so 
we set that right. And this all came out of the model that Ted 
had developed, plus the information from the Carnegie 
Corporation. 

And we set this guide, so we sat in this meeting with warren Car-
rier and we said, these are our guides. Now we want you to get 
us there as quickly as you can. You go back, study your 
situation, bring in a plan that will tell us how we can get 
there. Then we can go to the banks and say, one year, three 
years, whatever, we'll be out of this mess. And when we go to 
hire a new president, these are the guidelines we' 11 give him. 
We laid it right on the line, this is it. Well, Warren accepted 
the responsibility, but we never got anything, and I began 
pushing, where is it? Where is it, warren? And I would get 
complete verbal agreement, yes he's working on it, and so forth, 
and I even got one man that he was going to let go, I even forget 
his name now but he was in the Athletic Department, an Athletic 
Director or something. He held the title Professor of Mathe-
matics and Athletic Director or something, and I was in Florida 
and I got a phone call and warren said, "are you serious on this 
program?" I said, "absolutely", and he said, "will you back me?" 
and I said "yes", he said, "well, I'm going to fire somebody", 
and I said, "well, if that's what it takes, o.k." So he fired 
him. 

Now apparently the way in which he did it was horrible human 
relations. The word I got is, he called the guy in front of 
other people and pointed him out in essence, and said "you' re 
fired". And when I got back from Florida, the guy was waiting to 
see me. He spent three hours I think in my office, telling me 
all that he had done through his lifetime, in the service he had 
made to the university and it was a real heart rending story and 
I said, well you' re a professor of mathematics, you still have 
tenure, you've just been relieved of this other thing. Well, it 
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turned out the Math Deptartment didn't want him, they couldn't 
say so and came back to me and he said he couldn't teach the 
Freshman course in slide rule. Well, what do you do? Anyway, 
just about that time warren announced that he resigned, what he 
was doing was fishing for another job. I realized in retrospect, 
so he was agreeing with us but deferring any action because he 
(?) but he took what he thought was the least unpleasant action 
as far as he was concerned. 

Of course we were looking for a new president, and by this time 
the Board wanted a strong president, and I and others wanted, the 
word visionary is not an appropriate, one but a president who 
would look to something different than what we had. we didn't 
think we could get there from where we were, and Miles appeared 
as a candidate, and I'm not sure, he appeared, he emerged because 
of people on the board who recalled his desire to establish the 
ten master degree programs, who knew him when he was on the cam-
pus here and felt he was, had the experience of being a president 
and he was the logical candidate, so it is my recollection that 
it was our initiative to approach him. Because I remember meet-
ing with him in the University Club down in New York, a couple of 
meetings. One Arnold Bernhard sponsored and we, our committee 
sponsored down at the University Club. we met with him. 

And Henry Littlefield was violently opposed, on all (?) he 
opposed. He conveyed the idea but you couldn't trust him. Lee 
could make good stories, but his facts weren't always great, and 
we tried to fathom this out. We talked to members of the Alfred 
Board and so on and I'd say in my own mind, I came to charac-
terize him as a super salesman who at times had to talk more 
about what he hoped for than what he had, which I didn't hold 
against him. That's the way people go. People get things done 
and look ahead. But we laid out all of this financial conditions 
for him, and we laid out all of the guidelines that we believed 
and gave him the basis of our beliefs, that were absolutely 
necessary if this university was going to survive, and presumably 
he took the job and offered the job on the basis that he accepted 
these things. Well, we weren't smart enough, pin it down in my 
opinion, in retrospect, we left it to him. 

Well, he came and whereas it was so self evident to us that we 
never thought to pin him down, that Engineering and Business Ad-
ministration were the keys to contacting and involving local 
industry. That's the service we could offer, that's what our 
students were serving, and we could point to them and have a jus-
tification for their support and so forth. He ignored that 
completely. Instead, he took off on this Fine Arts Crap, that's 
all I can say, whether, we had no reason to think that we would 
get any support. 

Another thing we identified was Arnold Bernhard, and I had some 
preliminary discussions with him about establishing, either the 
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Bernhard School of Business Administration, with an endowment that 
would give us five named professors, the biggest that we could 
get in the country, and he was interested in that; or estab-
lishing a Bernhard Center for something related to the kind of 
work that Value Line does, Security Analysis, Investment Banking, 
or whatever the hell it was, and Bill Benton gave me this idea. 
I got to know Bill quite well. Back in the depression, when the 
Encyclopedia Britannica was about to go bankrupt. he made a deal. 
He got control and he put the ownership in the hands of, or at 
least the beneficiary of any income over a long period of time to 
the University of Chicago. Let's say that 25 years they got the 
income, then the thing reverted to him, so having that idea, we 
were discussing around the fringes with Arnold, with his 
knowledge the idea that we might establish a Bernhard Center For 
Security Analysis in which, on his death he would turn over the 
stock in Value Line to the university for a period of maybe 25 
years, and then it would revert to his family, and for that we 
would call it the Bernhard (?). Well, anyway, old Miles took all 
of these friendly contacts, the sympathy of Arnold, turned it 
around and got the damn contribution for the Fine Arts building. 
Well, the contribution was in the form of stock in a non public 
company that Arnold advised us not to sell, and it he had put a 
market value on it at a half million dollars. When the budget 
crunch got real tight and we wanted to sell it, they found it was 
worth 55 thousand dollars. so here we are, a building has been 
named for the guy giving a half million, and Lee, and I'll never 
forgive him, like a bull in a china shop, called up Arnold and 
says in effect, hey, you defrauded the university. we're in 
trouble, you got a building named for you for a half million 
dollars, it's only worth 55 thousand, you ought to give us the 
four hundred and thirty five thousand dollars (?). Of course Ar-
nold diagreed. so it took a good many years for Lee to get back 
(end of side one) 

Side Two: 

Jeffries still talking: Remember we had built this library. 
we had this three million dollar debt to the banks and we were 
paying it off out of operating expenses. Lee came in and with a 
big splash in the newspapers, and everybody, and said that he 
found that we had a three mill ion dollar debt. He didn't find 
it, god damn it, we told him exactly what it was, he knew what it 
was, but he characterized it asa though the previous 
administration, was a bunch of idiots, didn't know what we were 
doing. 

Now this didn't make the board members very happy, particularly 
the ones who felt a keen responsibility, finance committee and so 
forth. Everybody knew what was going on. He knew what was going 
on. He chose to put himself in the role of a white knight, how 
he was going to address the three million dollar deficit, and all 
this crap, but I honestly believe he didn't understand at the 
time, didn't at the time, probably still doesn't understand num-
bers enough to know what he was talking about. He didn't know 
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the difference between and operating loss and an offset on the 
balance sheet, or anything of that kind. 

I was the only one that voted against Harry Rowell. I voted 
against Harry Rowell not because of any alck of any lack of 
competence, but because of his style, he was abrasive, and I 
thought he was opportunistic. He would go right along, if Lee 
was the guy in position to make life easy for him, he would agree 
with anything that Lee said. He went along with this three mil-
lion dollar deficit. He knew damn well that this wasn't the case 
at all. 

But anyway, so Lee, in my mind, made several major mistakes, from 
virtually the day he got here. He did not aggressively pursue, 
and it took him six or seven years before he addressed the 
problem of engineering and Busineses Administration, which were 
the keys. He never has even to this day, addressed the problem 
of faculty/student ratio, we are just about where we were the day 
he arrived. Now he has reduced, but the student have gone down 
too. But he has never really, I don't think he understands what 
are fundamental in making an organization solid and what is 
fluff, gingerbread. 

He went off on a tangent of the Fine Arts, and this was a 
disaster. He alienated for crucial years, Arnold Bernhard. He 
wanted to bring a lot of people on the Board that the Board ob-
jected to violently, and as you know, the very last one was 
bringing DaDarrio on, Fred Silliman quit. He wouldn't be on the 
same Board with him. Well, long before that there were several 
other people that Lee wanted to put on. Big names, show people, 
who wouldn't do a god damned thing for us, never came to 
meetings, and never contributed a nickel. At every opportunity 
he projected the image, and I give him credit for this, on behalf 
of the University, of a going, strong, aggressive, visionary 
institution, but he wasn't doing his homework behind it so that 
our financial position didn't come along to support it. So En-
gineering got to the point where Fitchen didn't cut the mustard, 
and I don't blame him, Frank was not the man to do it, but he 
didn't get any support. Anyway, nobody pushed him, nobody told 
him what they expected of him. 

The Law school, let me comment on that, I will come back to where 
I was on Hill. The Law School. When I was on the Commission, 
this guy Bill, William Bill, who started Wethersfield School of 
Law, was told he had to shut down because he wasn't running a 
responsible operation, he was defrauding the students and not 
telling them that they weren't accredited and they wouldn't be 
able to take the bar exam. Over a period of close to three years 
I guess, we tried to reason with him, we finally were at the 
point where we were instituting legal action against him. So we 
had to shut down. Somehow and without any reference to me, it 
was totally with out my knowledge, Lee started negotiating with 
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him, to make a long story short paif the wethersf ield School of 
Law a half million dollars to get the Law School. If he had sat 
another three months, he would have gotten everything for 
nothing. 

When I first heard this, I told him, I told him the god damned 
guy is going to be out of business, the faculty would be 
available, the library would be up for auction, you could get it 
for peanuts but he went ahead and negotiated and paid a half mil-
lion dollars, when he could have had it for nothing in three 
months. 

Well, Hill. As far as I know, all I know is that I was not 
consulted, and as far as making a few inquiries, I have not found 
anybody on the Board with a technical background, who was con-
sulted on Hill. Everybody in the profession knew he was a com-
plete dud. He was a government bureaucrat, and a low level one, 
who pandered to the interest of the commission (?}. The guy 
probably wanted a title inacademia. He came in and in the way of 
a bureaucrat, he drafted a huge program, without any, I was going 
to say intent, probably he intended to raise the money to do it, 
but without any appreciation of the probability of doing it, or 
the reality of doing it. So Engineering flopped on its face, 

They brought in, what was the Irishman's name in business? 

Allen: Mulcahey. 

Jeffries: Mulcahey. Now I will just give you my first impres-
sion of Mulcahey. He met with a group of us from the board, I 
don't know what the occasion was or why we were selected or 
whether they invited everybody, but only a few showed up. But it 
was also the fact, he had already been hired. This was our new 
dean of the School of Business, on which our future is so 
dependent. we had huge numbers of undergraduates, we had had 
large numbers of graduate students, but all of these we re 
dwindled dramatically. He was to be our savior. 

He comes into the meeting, with a navy blue suit, brown shoes, 
and green socks. I just know that if I go into the President of 
Sikorsky to raise money, I wouldn't go in with a blue suit, green 
socks and brown shoes. So here is the guy, meeting for the first 
time, presumably, the people on the Board who can be of help to 
him. And my reaction to the meeting, he had no comprehension of 
what the problem was, no one had bothered to tell him nor had he 
apparently asked where the university wanted to go with its 
school of business, and he had nothing to suggest. so it was one 
of these meetings where you kept waiting for somebody to start 
the meeting. we had lunch and we talked and nothing was ever 
said. It was as though we had no reason for being there. So I 
just made all my. this is the playboy of the western world or 
something, forget it, you are never going to get there from here. 
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we had a succession of deans after carrier,(Mr. Jeffries is 
really referring to Dr. Christie [WFA]) the one that was killed 
in Central America, who was a good man, I was impressed with him, 
and I don't know to this day why he came here as second banana. 
He had been president of a state college in Pennsylvania, Ob-
viously was a presidential type person, he was a take charge kind 
of guy, he understood the problems. I didn't meet with him more 
than a half dozen times, but in that time he showed to me more 
comprehension of what our problems were. Now I have no knowledge 
or even feel for what his human relations were. 

Allen: For the most part they were good. He was a recovered 
alcoholic. And this was a step to prove that he was recovered. 
And many people thought, picked to succeed Henry. 

Jeffries: Well, he was good. From my stand point, I don't think 
of anyone in the history of my involvement with the university, 
who was more impressive in as short a period of time in his ap-
preciation of what the basic problems were, what the oppor-
tunities were, and then he would back down and say, now this is 
my area, and within the resources that I have available, I am 
going to work with. It was obvious he saw the big picture, it 
was obvious that he had lots of ideas, but then he was prema-
turely removed. The other guys I don't know. They are just not 
entities as far as I am concerned. I had no active involvement 
with. 

Now, as I have observed the Board, I have to be careful about the 
present incumbents, but Fred Allen, for example, Lee got hot on 
this University of New Haven deal, and I can only conclude that 
Fred Allen just went along for the ride. Fred came in and recom-
mended that we merge. I and a few others, were violently 
opposed, not on the principle, but that the decision would be 
made without considering the financial implications. We had, 
when it came up for study, there was a sharp divergence, Lee led 
a faction of members of the Board and speaking on behalf of the 
administration, which put the heavy emphasis on the academic in-
teraction potential. I was on the other side, and vocally and 
vociferously, and futilely, that before we looked at that, we 
ought to look whether it was even viable, because I had some out-
side sources, strong suspicions, that their finances were very 
weak. Their interest in merging with us was to save their neck. 
Now we can find that out in thirty days, where it was going to 
take us six months to find out whether we could live together in 
a functional sense. So let's do the thirty day one first. Well, 
they didn't do that. They went to a foundation and they got some 
money and they studied the god damned things, and they came to 
the conclusion on the basis of the academic thing and never did 
look at the financial side. So I am just thankful as hell that 
the University of New Haven backed out. Christ Almighty, we 
would have been down the tube. 
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But anyway, Fred Allen, I think he got a baptism in that 
experience, and has taken a more aggressive interest in the 
university to the point where I think he has a better feeling of 
what is going on now than he did originally. Originally I think 
he was in Lee's hip pocket, he just thought it was like an 
honorary position. 

so the involvement of the Board, as I have the general feeling of 
the Board, there was a time when there was an active, knowledge
able involvement of the Board, not just because a lot of them 
lived here in Bridgeport, but because they took it as a 
responsibility, there was a proprietary interest, identification 
with. we moved to an era with Lee, where we went more for names 
than for work, with the result that the names we added didn't do 
the work, and the people who had previously done the work were 
overwhelmed, just numerically and replaced on committees, so the 
guys just backed off. A few loyal people like Newman (?) tried 
to be involved, but the are just not given the facts, the 
problems to work on, Fred Silliman backed off, I moved away, 
Fred Jackson, who was a very active Board Member, moved away, so 
Fred Allen came on, a lot of people used this tired guy only as 
an illustration (?) a wonderful guy, lots of ambition, but no 
academic institutional experience. So in my mind we have lost 
the active, personal, proprietorship interest, and we haven't 
added to the board those with the kind of institutional 
experience, people who are involved in other kinds of cir
cumstances which would give them applicable experience. Other 
boards of universities, other boards of this or that. Being on a 
bank board is no preparation for being on a university board. 

so I am very gravely concerned, as we seek a new president that 
we don't have a board to protect us against making the wrong 
choice.of a president this time. On the other hand, if we make 
the right choice of a president, I would hope that the first 
thing he does, is to address the board problem. To get back a 
strong board with lots of financial potential, and with some 
clout in fund raising areas, foundations, corporations and so 
forth. If we don't, I don't think this university is going to 
survive. 

Allen: OK Jeff, I follow your reasoning on th~t point, perhaps I 
am idealistic enough to say It has got to survive. And hopefully 
there will be people around who will make it survive. 

Jeffries: I predicted, to show you how wrong I can be, I pre
dicted after Lee had been here about a year and a half, he 
wouldn't last five years. Now, in my opinion. the only reason I 
was wrong, was because Ed Eigel came. I think Eigel counter
balanced Lee's personality to the extent that he kept the lid on 
classes. I think that without an Ed Eigel here, Lee would never 
have survived the distrust, animosity, disrespect of the faculty. 
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Allen: Going over the things that you have said, you have 
covered almost all of the things that I wanted to talk about. 
There are a few questions that I would like to ask, to probe a 
little more deeply. Let's go back to the beg inning. You men-
tioned the strengths and weaknesses of Halsey and Littlefield. 
What were they? 

Jeffries: Littlefield was a shop keeper. He didn't go in for 
grandiose accounting and controlling systems and functions, but 
on the other hand on the back of an envelope, he knew where 
every nickel was going, and what was coming in, and he controlled 
it. There was no democracy, there was no collegiality in the 
business aspect of the university, he was a shopkeeper. He was 
the sole proprietor, and he did a good job of it. So that was 
his strength. His weakness was that same thing. He had a green 
eyeshade. And I would say no vision, no institutional vision, no 
national vision, no sense of mission. He would argue, and he did 
argue, they used to challenge him gently, and I did as I am 
capable of doing, and he'd say, "but I've got a 1 ist, I don't 
have the time and I don't have the resources to think anything 
beyond next semester's enrollment." so his strength was, the 
University survived, it grew, he positioned it so it could have 
moved ahead. He weakness was he didn't want strong people around 
him, he wouldn't give up anything to the state, in the sense that 
he might have to sacrifice any element of control, the smallest 
degree of control. He didn't want to make it a public 
institution, which that 75 million thing would have done, it 
would have focused national attention, it would, to satisfy the 
requirements of the foundation, he would have had to broaden his 
core of advisors, and add people to the board. He wouldn't do 
that. He sacrificed the university for his own security. 

And then I think the library was a blasted mistake. He never 
should have undertaken its construction without a capital fund 
drive to finance it. Now I know and appreciate that the politi-
cal situation was such that that was turned over to Halsey, and 
it was easy for Henry to say, that is his department, let him 
raise it. But he knew in his own mind, as every body else did, 
that Jim Halsey wasn't going to raise that kind of money. 

Jim Halsey could raise money, but he shouldn't be in charge of 
raising money. Jim Halsey was someone who could sit down and 
dream in someone's office, and give him a vision of the future. 
But somebody else had to close the deal. Somebody else had to 
wrap it up in a package that said this is what we need your help 
for. And Jim just wasn't that competent. Jim was more of a 
philosopher than he was a manager. 

Allen: How was Cox at raising money? 

Jeffries: Cox matured dramatically. He started only with ambi-
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tion and dedication and ended up as probably one of the better 
fund raisers in higher education. I had a great respect for 
John. I think he matured. And he did it, I don't know whether 
you were aware but, he and Lee were at logger heads, all the 
time. And I think Lee treated him niggardly, if I may say, with 
some respect. You know, if you have a department of public 
relations, you don't go out and undercut them. Not regularly. 
And you develop campaigns cooperatively. because fund raising, 
alumni relations, public imagery, is a package that has to be in-
tegrated with what you are doing academically, what you are doing 
economically, if you are going to get any benefits. There wasn't 
that kind of cooperation and mutual respect. I know that several 
times that Lee proposed to take a stance on something, he was 
going to go to the legislature and tell them that they were all 
idiots, or he was going to tell them that uconn doesn't deserve 
this. well those verbs and those postures don't do you any good. 
You make the headline that day; the next day the readers have 
forgotten it, but the institutions remember. And John Cox saved 
his neck several times by trying to calm him down when he knew in 
advance, when he had a chance. so I think John Cox's contribu-
tion was great. In a sense putting a rein on Lee, at times, was 
an equal contribution. 

That is why I was concerned when John Martin took over. I think 
John is probably competent to raise the money, I just don't know 
whether he had the same weight with Lee to keep him under 
control. 

Allen: I don't think he does. Although I have not observed 
closely. I know that John Cox and I both got into trouble at one 
cabinet meeting when the president brought up the subject of com-
munications on campus, and we were trying to make several points 
about the president getting out and communicating with the 
faculty. I got into all kinds of trouble on that. Shortly after 
that went into another area. 

Jeffries: Lee is not a good communicator among his peers or his 
inferiors. He is great out talking to the Garden Club, or 
something. And he could be great before the legislature in 
Hartford if somebody would write his script for him. He is like 
Ronald Reagan. he is a great manure spreader, but somebody better 
put the manure in. 

Allen: One of the questions that I was going to ask was, Did the 
Trustees always get good advice from the administration? In part 
you have answered this. 

Jeffries: I don't think we ever got any advice. we go back to 
Henry , we would get reports, but again the Algonquin Clique ran 
the University when Henry was the administrator. Pretty much up 
until his retirement. 
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Allen: Well, Newman tells me that he was, in effect, the CEO. 

Jeffries: Newman? This was during Henry's reign? Well, he cer-
tainly had a major influence, Bodine was the spokesman for the 
machine tool group. Newman was junior to them. When Bodine 
backed out of the picture, or was no longer in the picture, 
Newman, certainly if you were to run a content analysis, Newman 
dominated the conversation. The only reason that I hesitate to 
accept that characterization totally, I don't think that Henry 
would tell you that. 

Allen: Oh, No, No. 

Jeffries: Henry listened to him, heard him, and then went off 
and did what he darn pleased. 

Allen: But there was almost daily contact. 

Jeffries: Oh, yes. That was absolutely true. Newman took the 
interest, and had the interest, and the machine tool people, par-
ticularly Bodine, was backing off increasingly, and he moved in 
to fill the gap. There was no one else. But as far as having 
much influence on Henry, I doubt he had any. 

Allen: Another Chairman, Why did Fred Silliman resign right 
after Lee was appointed? Resign as chairman? 

Jeffries: I would answer that, off the top of my head, personal 
things. I think Fred had given so much time to the university, 
and had been through such a heart rending, emotional experience 
in trying to deal with Manning, that he just wanted some relief. 
I don't think that it represented any feeling that he couldn't 
get along with Lee, I don't think it represented any disenchant-
ment with the University, I think it was just tired and felt that 
his business required his attention. Fred is a good thinker, but 
in my opinion, is not a good administrator. In his own business 
they wanted to diversify at that time, and they hired a man who 
Fred was going to have to work with closely, reported directly to 
him, to try to diversify, and that guy worked for about a year, 
and Fred let him go. so Fred was having some problems back in 
his own shop. 

Allen: Alright, you were talking at one time about the raising 
of money. I believe that it was called a Committee on a Massive 
Gift. And some of the discussion at one time revolved around how 
much it would take to buy your name for the university. 

Jeffries: 
ourselves? 

Henry put it that way. 
I said Hell, yes. 

Are we going to Prostitute 

Allen: Were you aware of the possibility that before he left as 
Dean, that Miles was a possible candidate for VPAA? 
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Jeffries: I had heard that, but it was my interpretation, I 
don't know that anyone came out to say it, but I interpreted that 
Henry the primary block. 

Allen: I have documentary evidence of that. 

Why, in the late 60s, when the pace of enrollment started to slow 
down, why did we continue to build dorms and buildings? 

Jeffries: I would guess that it was a combination of things. we 
could get the money from the Federal government, it was going to 
be paid for out of revenue, we felt there was no risk to the 
university, we always thought we could fill them because we had 
the power to require students to live in the dorms. So there was 
no risk involved. 

The second factor I would guess, was that we saw, everybody en
couraged Henry to believe, that Fairfield County was just on the 
threshold of a major boom of industrial movement. People were 
beginning to come out from New York City. Therefore the impres
sion was that there would be a tremendous need for engineering 
and business administration, and our engineering building was not 
modern, wasn't up to technology of the time, and that we had to 
have better facilities for that. The library wasn't adequate to 
support graduate level education, we had to have a better 
library, so I think it was believed to be planning in anticipa
tion of future needs. 

Allen: Of course, all of these were financed in exactly the same 
way that every other school was financing it, and that was, in 
part, borrowing from various funds within the organization, in 
part from the government loans and things of this sort. 

Jeffries: Well there were two avenues, government loans and then 
there was the state bonding. When Lee came in, I damn near died, 
from apoplexy, when I found out the deal he had negotiated with 
the banks, where he pledged as collateral, virtually every asset 
the University had, for a three million dollar loan. Twenty or 
thirty million collateral for a three million loan. And we were 
totally tied up. He and Rowell did this, as far as I know, with 
out the participation of the board. No sensible businessman 
would ever do something like that. 

Allen: We were also borrowing from various internal funds, were 
we not? 

Jeffries: 
time, you 

Yeah, well, we don't have internal funds. At that 
have an operating budget, and that is all you have. 

Allen: We had a capital budget. 
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Jeffries: The capital budget, as far as I knew, we weren't 
transferring money on a regular basis f rorn the operating budget 
into a capital fund, so the only place the capital fund could 
come f rorn was fund raising. Now you can have an annual fund 
which they were trying to build up, and you can have project 
funds. And the normal way any institution would go about build-
ing a new building that required capital funds, would be to an-
nounce a capital drive. Because it is always easier to raise the 
money before you have the building than after you have it. So 
when you say they were transferring internal funds, I don't know 
that they had any capital reserve of any magnitude at all to 
transfer. 

Allen: OK. Moving on to another aspect, Harold See was always a 
great advocate of state relations. Your facial expression when I 
mentioned his name was rather interesting. Tell us about Harold. 

Jeffries: I liked Harold, I could work with Harold, nobody else 
could. That isn't any credit to me. Harold was a man who, 
through his life had evolved up to a pinnacle of something in 
education, that unfortunately didn't unfortunately didn't qualify 
him to do anything. He was his own worst enemy. He oversold, he 
talked too much, he didn't listen. So all of the strength that 
he had, and his primary strength was energy, ambition, not per-
sonal arnbi ti on, but get off his duff and get something done. 
Harold would have been, to my mind, a great executive assistant, 
in the sense that you could give him something to do, and boy he 
would, if you told him to build a sidewalk between here and the 
moon by Monday morning, he would build the darn sidewalk. It 
would get done, you could count on it. If there was a report due 
on a certain minute of a certain day, it would be there. But 
don't ask him to decide what report should be written. He had 
good ideas, but they were the wrong kind. He didn't have 
judgment. And to say that he was his own worst enemy, is that if 
he were to convince somebody of something the first five minutes, 
he would keep talking for an hour beating it to death, and by the 
time the hour was over, they were so sick and tired of it, they 
didn't agree any longer. 

He was always a problem, because he had risen to such a height in 
the university structure, that you didn't quite know what to do 
with him. And he kept popping up with ideas which were good in 
themselves, but because he wasn't privy to all the knowledge of 
the situation, they weren't applicable at the time. I liked him 
and he spent a lot of time in my off ice with all kinds of good 
ideas, I thought. I would never assign him in any spot with a 
line responsibility, because I don't believe he could have gotten 
the support of people above him. I don't know how people below 
him felt. Ok if they talked to him for five minutes, but after 
25 minutes they were totally turned off. 

Allen: Alright, the 
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Jeffries: I encouraged him to go out and find a Community Col-
lege and become president. I thought he would do a fine job. A 
state supported, Community College. 

Allen: Coming back to unionism for a minute, Henry had been 
talking with the Faculty Welfare Committee long before we got a 
union. Is this a normal thing to do? 

Jeffries: To talk to the Faculty Welfare Committee? 

Allen: And actually to negotiate with them. Negotiations were 
actually taking place, al though they were not recognized as a 
bargaining unit. 

Jeffries: I don't know what words you use. Yeah, I think. You 
see we were in the midst of a trend, a trend that was bigger than 
just this campus, and we all saw the potential for unionism 
coming, I think we felt that Henry might have been a real reason 
for its coming, and hoped that a new president would forestall 
it, but we didn't, it didn't happen in time. I think Henry's 
personality and his style, probably, were 50% responsible and 
just the times themselves were the other 50%. And I just don't 
know where our salary level and the growth of the state system 
and the threat to security which it represented, all of those 
just came together in a bunch. And I think the faculty probably 
was moved to make their move before the new president came in. 
It is easy to go in in a vacuum. Throw your weight around. 

Allen: well, Jeff, this has been most interesting. You have 
done all of the work for me, because you have come prepared, and 
talked about things that I wanted to talk about. 

Jeffries: Well, a lot of what I would hope wouldn't get in the 
history, in terms of personalities, but I think most of them did 
their best. 

Allen: well, one of the things that I am going to have dif-
ficulty with, is something that everybody knows about, and that 
is the competition between Halsey and Littlefield. 

Jeffries: You are going to have difficulty with that, and you 
are going to have difficulty, I would assume, with Lee. It can 
be an honest appraisal of Lee's tenure here, is a difficult one. 

Allen: well, that part isn't going to bother me, because I am 
restricted, I stop in 1974. 

Jeffries: Why? 

Allen: That is part of the agreement. Because I was too closely 
associated with the Miles administration. However, 
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Jeffries: Oh, I wouldn't think that, my personal feeling, I 
wouldn't think, you are an historian, you are a professional. 
Maybe you want to seal that portion for 50 years, but if you are 
going to write a history at all it would be an error not to have 
it somewhere, I would cover while Lee is still living, but he, in 
summary, and I thought about this many, many times, Lee did keep 
the university afloat, while all of this fluff and bluff, what 
have you, foreign students, the law school, all of these things 
kept the university alive. so give him credit for that. On the 
other hand, he missed the fundamentals, if from day one he had 
concentrated on engineering and business administration, he would 
have built a solid foundation that we should have today,_ which we 
don't. we still don't have a sol id foundation in th@se areas. 
That would have enabled these other things to be the enriching 
influences that could have made this a great university. If he 
had handled Arnold Bernhard differently from the beginning, I 
think we would have had a massive gift f rorn him before now, 
before his death or an irrevocable commitment in his will, which 
I don't think you are going to get, between you me and the lamp 
post. 

Allen: I am only privy to a part of this, and I cannot comment 
because I do not know enough about it. I do have, however, an 
epilogue which I can bring down to 1986, in which I am supposed 
to give a, we were kind of low in 1974, everybody thinks we were 
on the edge of failing, so I have got to give an upbeat to this, 
and at some time, I or some one else will do the history of the 
Miles Administration. 

Jeffries: There is one other thing, as far as I know, that no 
one but myself knows, when Mike Usdan came in as Commissioner of 
Higher Education, following Warren Hill, I met with Mike at 
warren's suggested, he set up a meeting with Mike, telling him 
that I probably had as good an overview of the situation in west
ern Connecticut as anybody, and suggested Mike want to just talk 
with me. Well, it turned out to be a lot more than that, Mike 
apparently, when he took the job as Commissioner for Higher 
Education, talking with the Governor and the Education Committee 
of the legislature, was given the high priority to the solving of 
the western Connecticut situation. The problem was defined that 
the University was down here in name but really didn't want to. 
When you say The University, you are talking about a complex of 
their faculty, their Board, their administration. 

Allen: You are talking about UConn? 

Jeffries: uconn, yeah. They really didn't want to divert 
resources. They saw anything that was done in Stamford as corning 
out of the University's budget, which meant less for Storrs. But 
they didn't want to do it. On the other hand, the legislature 
was under considerable pressure from people in the legislature 
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and from the people down here, to do something. So what do you 
do? They had a bright, young guy as President up at western 
Connecticut, I forget his name, Don James was it? 

Allen: No, Don James was President up at Central Connecticut. 

Jeffries: well, they had a bright guy in Danbury. Anyway 
he was pushing that he wanted to be the University of western 
Connecticut, and he was going to subsume all of the role, and 
they argued back and forth, they were only a few miles from the 
Stamford Campus to Danbury, and so forth. Well anyway, I spent 
all afternoon with Usdan, and together, on a blackboard, we out-
lined a new concept in which the University of Bridgeport would 
be a focal point responsible for higher education in this end of 
the state, with multiple campuses including western Connecticut 
the technical colleges in Norwalk, the Community colleges and so 
forth, and it would become a quasi public organization, with 50% 
private and 50% public, and we would donate the University of 
Bridgeport assets, it was valued at 50 million, just to make it a 
nice sale to the legislature, and in return the state agreed to 
finance the undergraduate program here, make it available to stu-
dents at state expense. And he was all gung ho to do this. And 
as far as I know he took it back to the legislature, and took it 
to the governor, and they were going to sound out the repre-
sentatives from this area. 

I came back here and told Lee and our Board, to get a hold of all 
of our legislators, have them over here for breakfast, or a con-
fidential dinner, or something, and let them know what this all 
represented, and how it would benefit them and so forth. I made 
the presentation and heard nothing more. I then tried to follow 
up with John Cox, and he said he had been pushing to try to get 
such a meeting, but, for reasons which he didn't understand, the 
President never called it. Whether it failed for those reasons, 
or whether it failed because Usdan subsequently changed his mind, 
but we were that close at that point in time. 

Allen: I think there were several points throughout our history 
that were close. Well, Jeff, we are getting almost to the end of 
this side of the tape, too. So I will turn this off, and thank 
you very, very much. You have been most helpful to me. 

Jeffries: Well, I thought what purpose does the history of this 
sort of thing have? I think it would be very helpful for every 
new board member coming on, if a history of something of this 
kind, perhaps stripped of the name of the people and re written 
to present the problems which the board should have been alert 
to, responsive to, responsible for, or don't go on the Board. If 
all you want to be is a name on it, you only want to go to three 
meetings a year, forget it. If you want to get into this sort of 
thing and make a commitment, then, I blame the Board, the Board 
has the ultimate responsibility for an institution. You can't 
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blame the president, you can't blame the vice presidents, 
can't blame external forces, the Board is responsible and 
reconcile all other. This is what Newman felt and this is 
Fred Silliman felt, and that is why we have survived through 
period. Right now, I don't think we have anybody that fits 
role. 

you 
must 
what 
that 
that 

Allen: This is one of the themes that I have followed from the 
very, very beginning, that is, the role of the Board, vis a vis 
the administration and the rest of the institution. 

Jeffries: The Board doesn't have much to do if the institution 
is running smoothly, and the institution will only run smoothly, 
if the Board takes its responsibility at times when it is 
required, such as the hiring of a new president. So right now, I 
think there ought to be a thorough discussion of our history, and 
a definition of our problems over the next decade, as we see 
them, and iron this out with the board so they know what they are 
looking for in a new president. I don't think that one out of, 
there are about 10% on the Board knows what they should be look-
ing for in a president for this institution, or how difficult it 
is going to be to get one, a good one. You can get a hundred 
applicants, I am sure. And you get ones who want to be president 
of a bigger institution, or they are running away from the 
problems of their present institution. 

Allen: Again, I will turn this off. 

End of tape. 
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